
Native Plants in Peril:  Rock Climbing is Damaging Cliff -dwelling Plants and Archeological Sites 

in the Red River Gorge, and Now Threatens Natural Bridge State Park  

 

By Dr. Wilson Francis, Past - President Kentucky Native Plant Society.  

Sandstone cliffs are the most unique natural features of Kentuckyôs Red River Gorge and Natural Bridge State Park. 
Take away the sandstone cliffs, and the Red River Gorge would be much like the rest of the Cumberland Plateau in 
Kentucky. The cliffs are widely appreciated for their scenic beauty and natural arches, and from a distance may ap-
pear to be barren. Take a closer look and you will find that they arenôt barren at all. The cliffs are covered with 
patches and narrow bands of green: small communities of plants that are capable of surviving in shallow sandy pock-
ets of soil that have accumulated in cliff crevices. The cliffs are home to eight species of vascular plants that are not 
found in the surrounding forest. The most famous cliff line plant in the Gorge is white-haired goldenrod, Solidago al-
bopilosa, which grows in the soil under overhanging cliffs and is endemic to the Red River Gorge; the Gorge is the 
only place on earth where it grows. Even there, only about 60 populations of this species are known, most of which 
consist of only a few dozen individual plants. White-haired goldenrod is listed as a federally threatened species, and 
as such must be protected by government agencies. 

 

Other flowering plants restricted to the rock shelters and cliff lines include rock house alumroot, Heuchera parviflora, 
probably the most common species around cliffs; round-leaved catchfly, Silene rotundifolia; 
cliff rue, Thalictrum mirabile; and Lucy Braunôs white snakeroot, Ageratina luciae-brauniae, 
that in the Gorge is only known from one site. The White-Haired Goldenrod is an endangered 
plant that grows at the bottom of cliffs. The Forest Service has had to fence off areas such as 
this one near D. Boon Hut to protect this plant. Three species of ferns are restricted to the 
cliff line habitat. These include the filmy fern, Trichomanes boschianum, a member of a semi-
tropical genus that is able to tolerate Kentucky winters only by growing under the protection 
of overhanging cliffs. Two species of ferns are found here only in the gametophyte stage, 
having apparently lost the ability to produce the familiar sporophyte stage.  The Appalachian 
gametophyte, Vittaria appalachiana, could easily be confused with a liverwort at first glance, 
yet it is a vascular plant that is almost certainly a relict from ancient times when Kentuckyôs 
climate was considerably warmer than todayôs. The other species that exists only as a ga-
metophyte is Trichomanes intricatum, a vascular plant that resembles a clump of green 
thread.  

 

There are mosses and liverworts, too. Although easily overlooked, some of them are cliff line 
specialties in our area. And though we know the drier cliffs are home to patches of lichens, 
and that many lichens are rare and very specific about their environment, we donôt even have 

(Continued on page 4) 

The Lady -Slipper  
 Number   26:4               Winter 2011  

A Publication of the Kentucky Native Plant Society  

www.knps.org                                                                   info@knps.org 

Ten years ago environmental and archeological groups advocated for tougher restrictions on recrea-
tional rock -climbing in the Red River Gorge, which is extremely damaging to cliff -dwelling plants and 
archeological sites.  Although expansion of the practice on National Forest land was halted, rock -
climbers have been making inroads with the Kentucky Department of Parks to rescind the decades 
long ban on climbing at Natural Bridge State Park.  We urge you to read this article which originally 
appeared in a slightly different form in the December 2001 Kentucky Sierra Club Cumberland  - unfor-
tunately, the issues remain the same ï and then take two minutes of your time and contact the Ken-

tucky Department of Parks at either 502 -564-2172 or http://parks.ky.gov/contact_us.aspx   

Rock house alumroot by Mel Harte 
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It was good seeing many of you at our fall meeting at Cumberland Falls. We combined our activities 
with the Kentucky Society of Natural History who also held their fall meeting there. The weather was 
good and there was a surprising number of wildflowers in bloom. Attendance was low but those who 
came seemed to really enjoy the activities. Many thanks, to the hike leaders and others who made it 
all fun for the rest of us.  Our board met and approved an operating budget for 2012; we expect to 
end this year with a surplus, therefore there was no increase for next year.   
 
Looking back it has been a good year for the society. We celebrated our 25th anniversary, we suc-
cessfully completed of first Native Plant Stewardship certification Program class, we operated within 
our budget and our membership and treasury has grown. Thanks to our members and board for your 
commitment and hard work in meeting our goals and above all fulfilling our mission.  
 
Best wishes to you all for a joyous holiday and a healthy and prosperous new year!  
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Greetings and happy holidays from KNPS.  As a KNPS supporter, your generosity enables us to provide 
quality programs such as the successful Kentucky Native Plant Steward Certification class, as well as 
many great annual events including Wildflower Weekend.  We count on your membership support to 
fund and grow these programs.  I am writing to remind you that now is the time to renew your dues for 
2012 if you have not already done so.  If you have, we greatly appreciate your commitment to our mis-
sion.  In the coming year we will expand the Stewardship class including two new locations in the state, 
expand our grant program and continue to promote responsible native plant education and protec-
tion.  Your membership dues can safely and quickly be renewed by visiting our website at: www.knps.org 
and clicking the membership tab.   

 I wish you a happy and healthy holiday season!                   Chris Chandler,  Membership Chair       
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Photos from the 2011 KNPS Fall Meeting at Cumberland Falls State Park  


